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Minutes of Regular Town of Fremont Meeting

March 17, 2020
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen/Alderwomen for the Town of Fremont, NC was held at 6:30 p.m. on March 17, 2020.  Present were: 

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
Beatrice Jones, Alderwoman
Ricky Mozingo, Alderman

Joyce M. Artis, Mayor Pro-tem
Leroy Ruffin, Alderman

Annie Lewis, Alderwoman
Also in attendance were Town Administrator Barbara Aycock, Town Clerk Shannon Daly, Accounting Clerk Cindy Rhodes, Public Works Director Tim Howell, Chief Paul Moats, Fire Chief Jeff Brooks, Town CPA James Overton, and Town Auditor Phyllis Pearson.

Quorum Present: Yes

Call to Order

Mayor Flowers called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  
Leroy Ruffin gave the invocation.
Alderwoman Lewis led all in attendance in the pledge of allegiance.
Approval of Agenda

Mayor Flowers stated that due to the Corona Virus, he would like to amend the agenda to include all of page 1, information, action items #1, #2, #3, #4, #6, #7 and add the Corona Virus and closed session. Alderwoman Lewis made the motion to approve the amended agenda. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. Alderwoman Jones wanted to add #5 under information for discussion. Mayor Flowers said to add it under action as #10.  Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to amend the amended agenda. Alderwoman Jones made a motion to approve the amended agenda to add #5 under information as #10 under action. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. Mayor Pro-tem Artis wanted to add #8 under action. Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the amended agenda to include #8 under action.  Mayor Pro-tem Artis made the motion. Alderwoman Jones seconded it. Three were in favor: Alderwoman Jones, Mayor Pro-tem Artis, and Alderman Ruffin. Two opposed: Alderman Mozingo and Alderwoman Lewis. Motion passed. Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the amended agenda to include #10 and #8. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Public Comments
Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for public comments.
Durwood Daniels lives at 102 E. South Street. He reiterated his concerns from last month’s meeting concerning the property (303 S. Sycamore Street) behind him.
Mayor Flowers closed the public comments section.

Public Hearing

Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for public hearing.

Mayor Flowers stated that the first item for public hearing is regarding the Town’s proposal to obtain loan and grant assistance from USDA, Rural Development for the purchase of the two fire trucks. There were no public comments. 
Mayor Flowers stated that the second item for public hearing is regarding changes to ordinances: Title V: Public Works, Title IX: General Regulations, and Title XI: Business Regulations.  Mayor Flowers asked Mrs. Daly to explain to the public the changes to the ordinances. Mrs. Daly stated that Title V: Public Works change is to decrease the late penalty from 10% to 5%; Title IX: General Regulations change is to add a paragraph prohibiting indoor furniture from being kept outside; and Title XI: Business Regulations change is to incorporate Pikeville’s ordinance on door-to-door activities with ours.  There were no public comments.

Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing section.
Approval of Minutes

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes for January 16, 2020 Work Session. Alderman Ruffin made the motion to approve the minutes for January 16, 2020 Work Session. Alderwoman Lewis seconded it. No discussion. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously. Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes for February 18, 2020 Regular Board Meeting. Mayor Pro-tem Artis made a motion to approve the minutes for February 18, 2020 Regular Board Meeting. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Information
Mayor Flowers stated that the items under information speaks for themselves.
Action

Mayor Flowers asked Mrs. Aycock to explain the 2018 – 2019 audit.  Mrs. Aycock 
introduced Mrs. Phyllis Pearson and asked her to give the 2018 – 2019 audit report.  Mrs. Pearson gave the report. She stated that in the past she was the auditor for the Town of Fremont and she asked for the Town to no longer be her client, because financially she did not think the Town would be in existence. She said the accounting records were so bad that it was impossible for her to audit and render an opinion. She stated that that’s not what she found this time with the Town’s records. She said that the staff should be commended for the progress that has been made and there were very few errors in the transactions that were posted. She said that she could not find that we had a complete formal conflict of interest policy so she is suggesting that one be developed and adopted by the board. She stated that the Golden Leaf required a formal conflict of interest policy. Alderman Ruffin asked Mrs. Pearson what her opinion was as to how we can build the funds up.  Mrs. Pearson said that we could implement a property tax change, we could improve retail so that we are getting more sales tax, we could try to get grants to offset expenditures, and the other way to build cash is to cut expenditures. Mayor Flowers commended the Board, because of the improvements in the financial status. Mrs. Aycock asked Mr. Overton if he would like to speak and he said that he enjoyed working with Mrs. Pearson and that the previous audit that we had was not up to their standard.  He said that the town has a severe cash flow problem, especially in the sewer fund; however, the town has sold the sewer capacity to Goldsboro which has helped some. He said that the town has an I & I problem that needs to be fixed. Mrs. Aycock stated that she and Michael McAllister are working on a 3 million dollar grant that will remove and repair all the lines in the town. Mayor Flower asked for a motion to approve 2018 – 2019 audit. Alderman Ruffin made a motion to approve the 2018 – 2019 audit. Alderwoman Lewis seconded it.  No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously. 
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the resolution to adopt the Town of Fremont Asset Management Plan and Capital Improvement Plan. Mrs. Aycock stated the purpose for this is a requirement in order to apply for grants. She said that she and Michael McAllister has updated this plan because it was needed for the 3 million dollar grant the Town has applied for. There was some discussion and it was determined that there be a change made on page 11 that says it would take a sewer fee increase of up to 20% to get out of the negative instead of a sewer fee increases of up to 20%.
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the wastewater improvements funding. Alderman Mozingo made a motion to approve the wastewater improvements funding with the necessary changes. Mayor Pro-tem Artis seconded it. No discussion. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the Town’s proposal to obtain loan and grant assistance from USDA, Rural Development for the purchase of the two fire trucks. Fire Chief Brooks stated that the cost of two new fire trucks was $611,200. He said that the USDA grant will pay 55% of the cost, which would leave a balance of $275,040 that the fire department would have to pay.  He said typically that grant would be only $50,000, but there is excess money right now from the last hurricane that has not been spent. There was some discussion about a new fire station in the future and some discussion about the fire tax. Mr. Overton asked how many years did we have to pay off the loan balance and Fire Chief Brooks said 20. Mr. Overton stated that the payment would be $14,000 a year. Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to approve the Town’s proposal to obtain loan and grant assistance from USDA, Rural Development for the purchase of two fire trucks. Alderman Ruffin seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously.
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve Budget Amendments BE-5205, 5208, 5303, 5304, 5305, 6266, and 6273.  After some discussion, Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to approve Budget Amendments BE-5205, 5208, 5303, 5304, 5305, 6266, and 6273.  Alderman Mozingo seconded it. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously. 

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve increasing the Town of Eureka’s sewer rates by $1.50 per 1,000 gallons. The rates right now are $8.59 per 1,000 gallons and with the increase it will be $10.09 per 1,000 gallons. There was some discussion. Alderman Mozingo made a motion to increase the Town of Eureka’s sewer rates by $1.50 per 1,000 gallons making the rates $10.09 per 1,000 gallons. Alderwoman Lewis seconded it. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Mayor Flowers asked for discussion on approving the process of filling District 2 board seat. After some discussion it was agreed that an application would be required to be filled out by all applicants, as well as, an interview with the board. There were some concern about how to make District 2 aware of the availability of the board seat and the process of applying for that position. It was determined that flyers can be put out throughout the town. Mayor Pro-tem Artis stated that she would get some information to go on the application to Mrs. Aycock.
Mayor Flowers asked for discussion concerning the Code Enforcement letters. Alderwoman Jones stated that she has talked with some people that have received the letter and she felt that there are extenuating circumstances and 7 days may not be enough time for people to remove the debris from their property. Mayor Pro-tem Artis stated that she spoke with someone where people are dumping debris on his property and she agrees with Alderwoman Jones with needing more time to clean up the property. Chief Moats stated that the property owners need to contact him and he can work with them and decide what needs to be done. Mayor Flowers stated that the issue is with the ordinance and the police department is obligated to follow what the ordinance says. He stated that the ordinance needs to be brought before the board and determine if it needs to be re-written. 
Mayor Flowers stated that things are changing daily concerning the Corona Virus. He asked Mrs. Aycock to explain what she would like the board to consider. Mrs. Aycock stated that we would like to try to help our citizens during this time and not charge late penalties or do cut-offs this month. Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to not charge late penalties or do cut-offs this month. Alderwoman Lewis made the motion. Alderwoman Jones seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously. 
Mrs. Aycock explained to the board that we would like to limit traffic into our office and would like to lock the doors to Town Hall. She stated we will still be working and we will provide envelopes, applications, etc. for the customers to use and put in the drop box for payments and other business. She said that we would like to keep the staff safe and well. Mayor Flowers stated that we don’t want to spread the virus. Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to lock the doors to the office, immediately, in order to limit the exposure to the Corona Virus. Alderwoman Lewis made the motion. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously. 
Break

Mayor Flowers stated that we are going to have a break before going into closed session
Closed Session

Mayor Pro-tem Artis asked Mrs. Daly to be excused and that they would not need her to take the minutes of the closed session meeting. Mayor Pro-tem Artis stated that they would take their own minutes of the closed session meeting.
_________________________________________
 
        W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
___________________________________________
Shannon L. Daly, Town Clerk

